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   Checklist for Performing  
    the Clinical Male Urogenital Exam 

 
 
Male URO Exam-Prepare the Patient 
 

!       Perform the male urogenital examination at the end of the complete head-to-toe 
physical exam, and only after a comprehensive GU and sexual history has been 
conducted. 
 

!       Assure patient that there should be no pain associated with the exam, but emphasize 
the importance of reporting any pain or tenderness that may be experienced. 

 
! Wash hands and/or put on gloves. Two sets of gloves will be required, one set for the 

frontal exam and one set for the rectal exam.  If using latex gloves, ask the patient 
about allergies to latex. 
 

! Ask patient to stand with feet spread to shoulder width.  For stability and as a safety 
precaution, they should remove their pants and stand close to an immoveable object 
(exam table, counter, or wall). Examiner should be positioned on a stool facing the 
patient. Positioning the patient in the supine position is also acceptable when an exam 
table or bed is available. 

 
! Stay in touch with the patient periodically throughout the exam, by asking “how are 

you doing.” Periodically make eye contact with the patient throughout the exam to 
assess nonverbal indications for pain or anxiety. 

 

Step 1  Examine the Pubic/Inguinal Region 
 
!      Visually inspect the pubic/inguinal region.  

   Note:    a. inflammation or skin irritations 
   b. edema 
   c. masses  
   d. hair distribution; (Tanner stages of development for adolescent patients) 
   e. lice and nits 
   f. tenderness 
 

! Ask the patient to abduct (“roll out”) their leg slightly to open access to the area. 
 

! Palpate the inguinal areas.  Palpate (“roll”) the finger pads horizontally over the 
inguinal ligament and vertically over the femoral artery to palpate both groups of 
superficial inguinal nodes.  Palpate the full length of the groin.  Repeat using opposite 
hand on patient’s opposite side.  
   Note:    a. masses 

   b. enlarged nodes (it is acceptable to feel a few shoddy inguinal nodes) 
   c. tenderness 
 
 
 



Copyright © 2009 by Clinical Skills USA 
All rights reserved, except where explicitly specified otherwise. 

 
06/2012 

Checklist for Performing the Male URO Exam: Page 2 of 6 
 

 
Step 1  Examine the Pubic/Inguinal Region-continued 

 
!        Palpate the supra-pubic area. 

   Note:    a. masses 
   b. enlarged nodes (it is acceptable to feel a few shoddy inguinal nodes) 
   c. tenderness 
 

! Record physical examination findings for the pubic region and inguinal nodes.  
 

 
Step 2  Examine for Hernias 
 
! Visually inspect the inguinal and pubic areas.   

         Note: signs of an externally visible hernia  
 

! Invaginate the index finger (examiner’s right hand to patient’s right side, and vice 
versa) within the loose scrotal skin below the inguinal canal and directly alongside the 
spermatic cord.  Avoid entrapment of the testis or entanglement of the spermatic cord. 

 
! Follow the spermatic cord along its’ course through the neck of the scrotum at an angle 

coinciding with the inguinal canal, until the finger reaches the opening of the external 
inguinal ring  (1 to 2cm). 

 
! Palpate the external inguinal ring.  Ask the patient to cough or bear down (valsalva) 

while palpating.   
          Note: Feel for bulges (pulsations) at the tip of the finger (indirect hernia) or side of   
                   the finger (direct   hernia).  

  
! Record physical examination findings for the hernia exam.  
 
 
 

Step 3  Examine the Scrotum 
 
! Patient Education. Introduce this exam segment by asking the patient if they regularly 

conduct a testicular self-exam.  Regardless of the patient’s response, explain why they 
should, and how to conduct the self-exam. Instruct the patient by explaining each step 
of this portion of the exam as it is performed. 

 
! Visually inspect the general appearance of the scrotum, by stretching the folds of the 

scrotal skin.   
     Note:    a. abnormal size or symmetry 

  b. skin irritations or discoloration 
     c. sebaceous cysts   
     d. tenderness  

  e. inflammation  
  f. ulcers  
  g. edema  
  h. other lesions 
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Step 3  Examine the Scrotum-continued 

 
 
! Palpate all sides of each testis (and epididymis) individually. Inform the patient that 

one testicle is normally larger and descends lower than the other (usually the right). 
Use only enough pressure to move the testicle between all palpating fingers and 
thumb. 

              Note:    a. size  
           b. shape  
           c. consistency 
           e. nodules 
           f. tenderness  

  
! Palpate each spermatic cord/vas deferens.  

              Note:    a. dilation (possible varicocele) 
           b. edema  
           c. continuity 

 
! If a scrotal enlargement or mass is apparent, trans-illumination may be performed to 

assist in diagnosis.  Explain the procedure in advance to the patient. Auscultation of 
the scrotum may also be performed to identify possible bowel sounds indicating the 
presence of a hernia. 

 
! Record physical examination findings for the examination of the scrotal sac, testes, 

epididymis, and spermatic cord/vas deferens.    
 

 
Step 4  Examine the Penis 
 
! Visually inspect the skin on all surfaces of the penis shaft and glans by rotating the 

penis and stretching the folds of the prepuce and shaft skin on all sides.  Use the non-
palpating hand to firmly grasp the glans  penis during inspection. 
   Note:    a. skin irritations 

b. ulcers  
c. scars  
d. nodules  
e. chancres 
f. warts  
g. other lesions  

 
!       Visually inspect the prepuce of the penis (when present).  

   Note:    a. skin irritations 
b. ulcers  
c. scars  
d. nodules  
e. chancres 
f. warts  
g. other lesions  
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Step 4  Examine the Penis-continued 

 
!       Visually inspect the glans penis. Ask the uncircumcised patient to assist by pulling back 

the prepuce to expose the glans penis. 
   Note:    a. excessive smegma (uncircumcised)  

b  skin irritations 
c. ulcers  
d. scars  
e. nodules  
f. chancres 
g. warts  
h. other lesions   

 
! Palpate the glans and shaft of the penis. Palpate penis twice (ventral/dorsal and 

lateral sides) proximally to distally, attempt to migrate potential discharge toward 
urethral meatus.  

            Note:    a. masses (possible Peyronies Disease) 
         b. induration  
         c. contour(possible Peyronies Disease) 
         d. tenderness  

 
! Apply continuous pressure to the ventral side of the penis (“milk”), using the index 

finger, starting from the base of the penis toward the urethral opening (meatus).  
               Note:    abnormal discharge. Collect specimen if warranted. 
 
! Record physical examination findings for the examination of penis. 
 
 

 
Step 5  Examine the Rectum & Prostate 
  
! Explain the purpose and procedures associated with the rectal and prostate exam. 

Inform the patient that they may feel an urge to move their bowels or urinate during 
this maneuver, but they will not.  Ask the patient to void the bladder prior to the 
exam. 

 
! Inform the patient of the health risks and symptoms associated with prostate cancer 

and the importance of regular prostate exams for most men over 50, or men over 40 in 
high-risk categories. 

 
! Only conduct the digital rectal exam (DRE) in conjunction with the Prostate Specific 

Antigen (PSA) blood test.  Draw blood for the PSA test prior to the DRE to avoid 
increased positive PSA readings caused by stimulation of the antigen during the 
palpation of the prostate. 

 
! Position the patient for the rectal examination in one of the standard positions 

(standing-leaning or supine) to allow minimum discomfort to the patient while the 
examination takes place.  
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Step 5  Examine the Rectum & Prostate-continued 

 
 

! Visually inspect the sacrococcygeal area, perineum, and posterior scrotum.  
    Note:    a. cysts (Pilonidal) 
                b. masses  
                c. inflammation  
                d. eruption  
                e. excoriations  

 
! Palpate for firmness and tenderness as required.  

 
! Visually inspect the anus and perianal areas for lesions.  

    Note:    a. bleeding 
    b. warts 

                c. anal fissures 
                d. external hemorrhoids 
                e. prolapse of rectum 
                f.  other lesions  

 
! Conduct digital rectal exam.  Forewarn patient before making physical contact, 

including the introduction of the lubricated index finger to the anus.  Place index 
finger at 45-degree angle against the anus and allow three seconds for sphincter to 
relax before entering the rectum. Roll finger in slowly and follow anterior wall of 
rectum toward the umbilicus as far as finger will reach.  Sweep over top of the 
prostate. 
    Note:    a. size  

    b. shape 
    c. nodularity 

 
! Palpate the prostate firmly.   
                Note:    a. size  

                      b. shape/symmetry  
                            c. firmness 
                            d. nodularity  

                      e. tenderness  
 

! Palpate the rectum by conducting a 360-degree sweep of all sides of the rectal cavity 
and ask patient to tighten around inserted finger. 
    Note:    a. masses (such as internal hemorrhoids, rectal polyps) 

          b. anal sphincter tone 
          c. presence and character of stool, possible fecal impaction 
          d. tenderness   
 

! Describe any fecal material adherent to the examining glove after the insertion is 
completed.   

 
! Provide the patient with sufficient tissues to remove excess lubricant. DO NOT provide 

patient with potentially contaminated tissue box.  
 
! Record physical examination findings for the examination of rectum and prostate.  
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Step 6 (Optional)  Examine the Breasts 
 
! Perform a standard breast exam if patient falls into a high-risk category for breast 

cancer (family history of breast cancer). Educate patient about male breast cancer.  
 
! Record physical examination findings for the examination of the breasts.  

 
 
Conclude the Exam 

 
! Thank the patient for their cooperation and reassure them by saying, “I appreciate 

your cooperation. You did great, and after you get dressed we’ll discuss the results of 
the exam.” 

 
! Discuss the results of all aspects of the physical exam with the patient. 
 
! Address pertinent health issues, diagnostic impressions, and health maintenance 

recommendations. 
 
! Commend the patient for their participation in the exam, encourage a healthy 

lifestyle, invite future contact with questions or concerns, and determine a future 
exam schedule.  

 


